Use these links to rapidly review the document
TABLE OF CONTENTS
Table of Contents
Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3)
Registration Statement No. 333-221728
PROSPECTUS
$300,000,000
Common Stock
Preferred Stock
Warrants
Debt Securities
Depository Shares

Boot Barn Holdings, Inc.
15345 Barranca Parkway
Irvine, California 92618
(949) 453-4400

        We may offer from time to time:
•
Shares of our common stock; 

•
Shares of our preferred stock; 

•
Warrants to purchase any of the other securities that may be sold under this prospectus; 

•
Debt securities which may or may not be guaranteed by one or more of our subsidiaries, Baskins Acquisition Holdings, LLC, Boot Barn, Inc., RCC Western Stores, Inc., Sheplers Holding Corporation and Sheplers, Inc.; 

•
Depository shares representing fractional shares of a particular series of preferred stock; and 

•
Any combination of these securities.
        Selling stockholders may also offer shares of our common stock from time to time in connection with this offering. The securities we and/or selling stockholders offer will have an aggregate public offering price of up to $300 million. We will provide specific terms of any offering, including the price to the public of the securities, in supplements to this prospectus. These securities may be offered separately or together in any combination and as separate series. You should read this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement and free writing prospectus carefully before you invest in our securities.
        We and/or selling stockholders may sell these securities on a continuous or delayed basis directly, through agents, dealers or underwriters as designated from time to time, or through a combination of these methods. For additional information on the methods of sale, you should refer to the section entitled "Plan of Distribution". We and/or selling stockholders, as applicable, reserve the sole right to accept, and together with any agents, dealers and underwriters, reserve the right to reject, in whole or in part, any proposed purchase of securities. If any agents, dealers or underwriters are involved in the sale of any securities, the applicable prospectus supplement will set forth any applicable commissions or discounts. Our net proceeds, and the net proceeds of any selling stockholders, if applicable, from the sale of securities also will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. The prospectus supplement will also contain more specific information about the offering, including the names of any selling stockholders, if applicable.
        Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "BOOT".

INVESTING IN OUR SECURITIES INVOLVES RISKS.
SEE " RISK FACTORS " ON PAGE 4.
         We are an "emerging growth company" as defined in Section 2(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") and are subject to reduced public company reporting requirements.
         Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

         The date of this prospectus is December 12, 2017

Table of Contents

 TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	 	1	
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	 	1	
OUR COMPANY	 	3	
RISK FACTORS	 	4	
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	 	4	
USE OF PROCEEDS	 	4	
GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES THAT WE MAY SELL	 	4	
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	 	4	
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	 	9	
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES AND GUARANTEES	 	10	
DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITORY SHARES	 	21	
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	 	22	
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	 	22	
LEGAL MATTERS	 	24	
EXPERTS	 	24	
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	 	24	
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE	 	25	
i

Table of Contents
        In this prospectus, "Boot Barn" refers to Boot Barn Holdings, Inc.
        In this prospectus, "we," "us," and "our" refer to Boot Barn Holdings, Inc. and its subsidiaries.
        In this prospectus, references to "common stock," "preferred stock", "debt securities" and "warrants" are to the common stock and preferred stock of Boot Barn, and warrants or debt securities issued by Boot Barn.
        You should rely only on information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. Neither we nor selling stockholders have authorized any person to provide you with information that differs from what is contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. If any person does provide you with information that differs from what is contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, you should not rely on it. This prospectus is not an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities other than the securities to which it relates, or an offer or solicitation in any jurisdiction where offers or sales are not permitted. The information contained in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this prospectus, even though this prospectus may be delivered or securities may be sold under this prospectus on a later date. Our business, financial condition, results of operation and prospects may have changed since those dates.

 About This Prospectus
        This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, using a "shelf" registration process. Under the shelf registration process, we may from time to time, offer and sell to the public any or all of the securities described in the registration statement in one or more offerings, and the selling stockholders may from time to time offer and sell shares of our common stock in one or more offerings.
        This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities we and/or selling stockholders may offer. Each time securities are offered, we or the selling stockholders, if applicable, will provide a prospectus supplement that will describe the specific amounts, prices, and terms of the securities we offer. The prospectus supplement will contain more specific information about the offering, including the names of any selling stockholders, if applicable. The prospectus supplement also may add, update, or change information contained in this prospectus. This prospectus, together with applicable prospectus supplements, includes all material information relating to this offering. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus and the information in the accompanying prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information in the prospectus supplement. Please carefully read both this prospectus and any prospectus supplement together with the additional information described below under the section entitled "Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference."
        We and/or selling stockholders may sell the securities to or through underwriters, dealers, or agents or directly to purchasers. We and our agents and the selling stockholders reserve the sole right to accept and to reject in whole or in part any proposed purchase of securities. A prospectus supplement, which we or the selling stockholders will provide each time securities are offered, will provide the names of any underwriters, dealers or agents involved in the sale of the securities, and any applicable fee, commission, or discount arrangements with them.
        References to our "Form 10-K" refer to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended April 1, 2017, filed on June 7, 2017, and references to our "Second Quarter Form 10-Q" refer to our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2017, filed on November 6, 2017.

 Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements
        This prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act
1

Table of Contents
of 1939; as amended (the "Exchange Act"). All statements other than statements of historical or current fact included in this annual report are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements refer to our current expectations and projections relating to, by way of example and without limitation, our financial condition, liquidity, profitability, results of operations, margins, plans, objectives, strategies, future performance, business and industry. You can identify forward-looking statements by the fact that they do not relate strictly to historical or current facts. These statements may include words such as "anticipate", "estimate", "expect", "project", "plan", "intend", "believe", "may", "might", "will", "could", "should", "can have", "likely" and other words and terms of similar meaning in connection with any discussion of the timing or nature of future operating or financial performance or other events, but not all forward-looking statements contain these identifying words. For example, all statements we make relating to our estimated and projected earnings, revenues, costs, expenditures, cash flows, growth rates and financial results, our plans and objectives for future operations, growth or initiatives, strategies or the expected outcome or impact of pending or threatened litigation are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties. We believe the risks attending any forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, those described under "Risk Factors" and include, among other things:
•
risks related to levels of consumer spending and economic conditions; 

•
risks related to our ability to maintain and enhance a strong brand image and compete effectively; 

•
risks related to conditions in the foreign countries in which our products are manufactured and other risks of international trade; 

•
risks related to our growth, including opening new stores in new and existing geographic markets; 

•
risks related to our distribution model; 

•
risks related to our dependence on third party suppliers; 

•
risks related to our exclusive product offerings; 

•
risks related to retention of our key executive management and other talent required for our business, as well as costs related to wage and benefits; 

•
risks related to our indebtedness; 

•
risks related to our management information systems; 

•
risks relating to our e-commerce business; 

•
risks relating to the seasonality of our business; 

•
risks relating to celebrity endorsements of our products; 

•
risks related to intellectual property; and 

•
litigation costs and the outcomes of litigation.
        We derive many of our forward-looking statements from our current operating budgets and forecasts, which are based upon detailed assumptions. While we believe that our assumptions are reasonable, we caution that it is very difficult to predict the impact of known factors, and it is impossible for us to anticipate all factors that could affect our actual results. For these reasons, we caution readers not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements.
2

Table of Contents

 SUMMARY
         This summary highlights selected information contained in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus and does not contain all of the information that is important to you. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information included in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Before making your investment decision with respect to our securities, you should carefully read this entire prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement and the documents referred to in "Where You Can Find More Information" and "Incorporation of Documents by Reference."

 Our Company
        We believe that Boot Barn is the largest lifestyle retail chain devoted to western and work-related footwear, apparel and accessories in the United States. As of December 12, 2017, we operated 226 stores in 31 states, as well as an e-commerce channel, consisting of www.bootbarn.com, www.sheplers.com and www.countryoutfitter.com. Our product offering is anchored by an extensive selection of western and work boots and is complemented by a wide assortment of coordinating apparel and accessories. Our stores feature a comprehensive assortment of brands and styles, coupled with attentive, knowledgeable store associates. Many of the items that we offer are basics or necessities for our customers' daily lives and typically represent enduring styles that are not meaningfully impacted by changing fashion trends.
        We strive to offer an authentic, one-stop shopping experience that fulfills the everyday lifestyle needs of our customers, and as a result, many of our customers make purchases in both the western and work wear sections of our stores. We target a broad and growing demographic, ranging from passionate western and country enthusiasts, to workers seeking dependable, high-quality footwear and apparel. Our broad geographic footprint, which comprises approximately three times as many stores as our nearest direct competitor that sells primarily western and work wear, provides us with significant economies of scale, enhanced supplier relationships, the ability to recruit and retain high-quality store associates and the ability to reinvest in our business at levels that we believe exceed those of our competition.
        Boot Barn was founded in 1978 and, over the past 39 years, has grown both organically and through successful strategic acquisitions of competing chains. We have rebranded and remerchandised the acquired chains under the Boot Barn banner. We believe that our business model and scale provide us with competitive advantages that have contributed to our consistent and strong financial performance, generating sufficient cash flow to support national growth.

 Executive Offices
        Our executive offices are located at 15345 Barranca Parkway, Irvine, California. Our telephone number is (949) 453-4400. Our website is located at www.bootbarn.com. The information contained on, or that may be accessed through, our website is not part of, and is not incorporated into, this prospectus.
3

Table of Contents

 Risk Factors
        Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described under "Risk Factors" in our Form 10-K and Second Quarter Form 10-Q, and any updates to those risk factors or new risk factors contained in any subsequent Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q or Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC, all of which are incorporated by reference herein, and any risk factors contained in any prospectus supplement, together with all of the other information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and in any prospectus supplement, including our consolidated financial statements and related notes, before deciding whether to purchase shares of our common stock. Any of these risks could materially and adversely affect our business, operating results, financial condition, or prospects and cause the value of our common stock to decline, which could cause you to lose all or part of your investment.

 Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges
        If we offer debt securities and/or preferred stock securities under this prospectus, then we will, at that time, provide a ratio of earnings to fixed charges and/or ratio of combined fixed charges and preferred dividends to earnings, respectively, in the applicable prospectus supplement for such offering.

 Use of Proceeds
        We intend to use the net proceeds from any sale of securities by us for working capital, store growth and other general corporate purposes. In the case of a sale of common stock by any selling stockholders, we will not receive any of the proceeds from such sale.

 General Description of Securities That We May Sell
        We may offer and sell, at any time and from time to time:
•
Shares of our common stock, par value $0.0001 per share; 

•
Shares of our preferred stock, par value $0.0001 per share; 

•
Warrants to purchase any of the other securities that may be sold under this prospectus; 

•
Our debt securities, in one or more series, which may be senior debt securities or subordinated debt securities and which may be guaranteed by one or more of the subsidiaries identified in this prospectus, in each case consisting of notes or other unsecured evidences of indebtedness; 

•
Depository shares representing fractional shares of a particular series of preferred stock; or 

•
Any combination of these securities.
        Selling stockholders may also offer shares of our common stock from time to time in connection with this offering. The terms of any securities offered will be determined at the time of sale. We may issue debt securities that are exchangeable for and/or convertible into common stock or any of the other securities that may be sold under this prospectus. When particular securities are offered, a supplement to this prospectus will be filed with the SEC, which will describe the terms of the offering and sale of the offered securities.

 Description of Capital Stock
        The following description of our capital stock is not complete and is subject to and qualified in its entirety by our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws, which are included as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, and by the provisions of applicable Delaware law.
4

Table of Contents
 Authorized and Outstanding Shares
        Our authorized capital stock consists of 100,000,000 shares of common stock, par value $0.0001 per share, and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value $0.0001 per share.
        As of December 12, 2017, there were 26,703,289 shares of our common stock outstanding, which were held by 24 stockholders of record and no shares of preferred stock outstanding.
 Common Stock
        Holders of shares of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held of record on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation does not provide for cumulative voting rights, which means that the holders of a majority of our shares of common stock can elect all of the directors then standing for election.
        Holders of shares of our common stock are entitled to receive pro rata dividends when and if declared by our board of directors out of funds legally available therefor, subject to any statutory or contractual restrictions on the payment of dividends and to any restrictions on the payment of dividends imposed by the terms of any series of preferred stock that we may designate in the future.
        Upon our dissolution or liquidation or the sale of all or substantially all of our assets, after payment in full of all amounts required to be paid to creditors and to the holders of preferred stock having liquidation preferences, if any, the holders of shares of our common stock will be entitled to receive pro rata our remaining assets available for distribution.
        Holders of shares of our common stock do not have preemptive, subscription, redemption or conversion rights. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of shares of our common stock are subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of any shares of any series of preferred stock that we may designate in the future.
 Preferred Stock
        Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation authorizes our board of directors to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series (including convertible preferred stock). Unless required by law or by any stock exchange, the authorized shares of preferred stock will be available for issuance without further action by our stockholders. We will describe the particular terms of any series of preferred stock offered pursuant hereto in the applicable prospectus supplement.
        Our board of directors is able to determine, with respect to any series of preferred stock, the terms and rights of that series, including:
•
the designation of the series; 

•
the number of shares of the series, which our board may, except where otherwise provided in the preferred stock designation, increase or decrease, but not below the number of shares of that series then outstanding; 

•
the voting rights, if any, of the holders of the series; 

•
whether dividends, if any, will be cumulative or non-cumulative and the dividend rate of the series; 

•
the dates at which dividends, if any, will be payable; 

•
the rights of priority and amounts payable, if any, on shares of the series in the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the affairs of our company; 

•
the redemption rights and price or prices, if any, for shares of the series; 

•
the terms of any purchase, retirement or sinking fund, if any, provided for shares of the series;
5

Table of Contents
•
the terms, if any, upon which the shares of the series will be convertible into or exchangeable for shares of any other class, classes or series, or other securities, whether issued by our company or by any other entity; 

•
restrictions, if any, upon issuance of indebtedness of our company so long as any shares of the series are outstanding; and 

•
restrictions, if any, on the issuance of shares of the same series or of any other class or series.
        The issuance of preferred stock may adversely affect the rights of holders of our common stock by, among other things:
•
restricting dividends on the common stock; 

•
diluting the voting power of the common stock; 

•
impairing the liquidation rights of the common stock; or 

•
discouraging, delaying or preventing a change in control of our company without further action by the stockholders.
        As a result of these or other factors, the issuance of preferred stock could have an adverse impact on the market price of our common stock. We have no present plans to issue any shares of preferred stock.
 Authorized but unissued capital stock
        The Delaware General Corporation Law ("DGCL") does not require stockholder approval for any issuance of authorized shares. However, the listing requirements of the NYSE, which will apply so long as the Common stock remains listed on the NYSE, require stockholder approval of certain issuances equal to or exceeding 20% of the then outstanding voting power or then outstanding number of shares of common stock. These additional shares may be used for a variety of corporate purposes, including future public offerings, to raise additional capital or to facilitate acquisitions.
 Anti-takeover effects of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws and provisions of Delaware law
 Undesignated preferred stock
        As discussed above, the ability to authorize undesignated preferred stock makes it possible for our board of directors to issue preferred stock with super voting, special approval, dividend or other rights or preferences on a discriminatory basis that could impede the success of any attempt to acquire us or otherwise effect a change in control of us. These and other provisions may have the effect of deferring, delaying or discouraging hostile takeovers, or changes in control or management of our company. Such provisions may also impede or discourage transactions that some, or a majority, of our stockholders might believe to be in their best interests, or in which our stockholders might receive a premium for their shares of common stock over the market price for such shares.
 Requirements for advance notification of stockholder meetings, nominations and proposals; board vacancies
        Our amended and restated bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and the nomination of candidates for election as directors. In order for any matter to be "properly brought" before a meeting, a stockholder will have to comply with advance notice requirements and provide us with certain information. Additionally, vacancies and newly created directorships may be filled only by a vote of a majority of the directors then in office, even though less than a quorum, and not by the stockholders. These provisions may also defer, delay or discourage a potential acquirer from
6

Table of Contents
conducting a solicitation of proxies to elect the acquirer's own slate of directors or otherwise attempting to obtain control of our company.
 Amendments to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws
        The DGCL provides that, unless a corporation's certificate of incorporation provides otherwise, the affirmative vote of holders of shares constituting a majority of the votes of all shares entitled to vote may approve amendments to the certificate of incorporation. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation does not provide for any different approval requirement.
        Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation authorizes our board of directors to adopt, amend, add to, modify or repeal our amended and restated bylaws without stockholder approval.
 Limitations on stockholder action by written consent
        Our amended and restated bylaws prohibits the taking of any action of our stockholders by written consent without a meeting, unless that action is taken with regard to a matter that has been approved by our board of directors or requires the approval only of certain classes or series of our stock. This may lengthen the amount of time required to take stockholder action.
 Exclusive venue
        Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation requires, to the fullest extent permitted by law, that (1) any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf, (2) any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any of our directors, officers, employees or agents to us or our stockholders, (3) any action asserting a claim against us arising pursuant to any provision of the DGCL or our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or amended and restated bylaws and (4) any action asserting a claim against us governed by the internal affairs doctrine will have to be brought in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware unless we consent in writing to an alternative forum. Although we believe this provision benefits us by providing increased consistency in the application of Delaware law in the types of lawsuits to which it applies, the provision may have the effect of discouraging lawsuits against our directors and officers.
 Stockholder meetings
        Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that special meetings of the stockholders may be called only by or at the direction of our board of directors. Our amended and restated bylaws allows the presiding officer at a meeting of the stockholders to adopt rules and regulations for the conduct of meetings which may have the effect of precluding the conduct of certain business at a meeting if the rules and regulations are not followed. These provisions may have the effect of deferring, delaying or discouraging hostile takeovers, or changes in control or management of our company.
 No cumulative voting
        The DGCL provides that stockholders are not entitled to the right to cumulate votes in the election of directors unless our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides otherwise. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation does not provide for cumulative voting. The absence of cumulative voting makes it more difficult for a minority stockholder to elect a director to our board.
 Delaware anti-takeover statute
        We have not opted out of, and therefore are subject to, Section 203 of the DGCL. In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging, under certain circumstances, in
7

Table of Contents
a business combination with an interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date the person became an interested stockholder unless:
•
prior to the date of the transaction, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder; 

•
upon completion of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the number of shares outstanding (1) shares owned by persons who are directors and also officers and (2) shares owned by employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or 

•
on or subsequent to the date of the transaction, the business combination is approved by the board and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 66-2/3% of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.
        These provisions generally prohibit or delay the accomplishment of mergers, assets or stock sales or other takeover or change-in-control attempts that are not approved by a company's board of directors. Generally, a business combination includes a merger, an asset or stock sale, or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. An interested stockholder is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns or, within three years prior to the determination of interested stockholder status, did own 15% or more of a corporation's outstanding voting stock. We expect that Section 203 would have an anti-takeover effect with respect to transactions our board of directors does not approve in advance. In such event, we would also anticipate that Section 203 could defer, delay or discourage offers or takeover attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares of common stock held by our stockholders.
        The provisions of Section 203 may encourage companies interested in acquiring our company to negotiate in advance with our board of directors because the supermajority stockholder approval requirement would be avoided if our board of directors approves either the business combination or the transaction that results in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder. These provisions also may make it more difficult to accomplish transactions that stockholders may otherwise deem to be in their best interests.
 Corporate opportunity
        Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that neither Freeman Spogli & Co. nor its affiliates have any duty to refrain from engaging directly or indirectly in a corporate opportunity in the same or similar lines of business in which we now engage or propose to engage. In addition, in the event that Freeman Spogli & Co. acquires knowledge of a potential transaction or other business or employee thereof, it shall not be liable to us nor to any of our stockholders (or any affiliates thereof) for breach of any fiduciary or other duty by engaging in any such activity and we waive and renounce any claim based on such activity. This provision applies even if the business opportunity is one that we might reasonably be deemed to have pursued or had the ability or desire to pursue if granted the opportunity to do so.
8

Table of Contents
 Indemnification
        We have agreed to indemnify each of our stockholders who have registration rights against certain liabilities in connection with a demand or piggyback registration of shares of our common stock, including under the Securities Act.
 Market listing
        Our common stock trades on the NYSE under the symbol "BOOT."
 Transfer agent and registrar
        The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is ComputerShare Trust Company, N.A.
 Registration Rights
        In addition to rights of sale under Rule 144, several of our existing stockholders will have registration rights in the event of an offering pursuant hereto which enable them to include their shares in a registration statement we file to allow for the resale of their shares to the public. In addition, in the event of an offering of common stock pursuant hereto, Freeman Spogli & Co. will be able to exercise one remaining demand registration right, which would require us to register for resale under the Securities Act its shares of common stock. If any registration rights are exercised, we will generally be responsible for all registration and offering expenses other than underwriter fees, discounts and commissions.

 Description of Warrants
        The following description, together with the additional information we include in any applicable prospectus supplement, summarizes the material terms and provisions of the warrants that we may offer and sell under this prospectus and any related warrant agreements and warrant certificates. While the terms we have summarized below will apply generally to any warrants offered, we will describe the particular terms of any series of warrants in more detail in the applicable prospectus supplement, which may differ from the terms we describe below.
 General
        We may issue, and we may offer and sell, together with other securities or separately, warrants to purchase our preferred stock, debt, common stock or other securities. Warrants may be issued directly to the purchasers of the warrants or under warrant agreements to be entered into between us and a bank or trust company, as warrant agent, all as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. A warrant agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the warrants of the series being offered and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders or beneficial owners of warrants
        The prospectus supplement will describe, among other things, the following terms, where applicable, of warrants that we may offer:
•
the title of the warrants; 

•
the designation, amount and terms of the securities for which the warrants are exercisable and the procedures and conditions relating to the exercise of such warrants; 

•
the designation and terms of the other securities, if any, with which the warrants are to be issued and the number of warrants issued with each such security; 

•
the price or prices at which the warrants will be issued and any terms for the adjustment of the price or prices; 

•
the aggregate number of warrants;
9

Table of Contents
•
any provisions for adjustment of the number or amount of securities receivable upon exercise of the warrants; 

•
the price or prices at which the securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants may be purchased, including provisions for adjustment of the exercise price of the warrant; 

•
if applicable, the date on and after which the warrants and the securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants will be separately transferable; 

•
if applicable, a discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax considerations applicable to the exercise of the warrants; 

•
any other terms of the warrants, including terms, procedures and limitations relating to the exchange and exercise of the warrants; 

•
the date on which the right to exercise the warrants shall commence, and the date on which the right shall expire; and 

•
the maximum or minimum number of warrants which may be exercised at any time.
        Before exercising their warrants, holders of warrants will not have any of the rights of holders of the securities purchasable upon such exercise, including the right to receive dividends, if any, or payments upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up or to exercise voting rights, if any.
 Exercise of Warrants
        Each warrant will entitle the holder thereof to purchase for cash the amount of debt securities or number of shares of preferred stock or common stock at the exercise price as will in each case be set forth in, or be determinable as set forth in, the applicable prospectus supplement. Warrants may be exercised at any time up to the close of business on the expiration date set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, unexercised warrants will become void.
        Warrants may be exercised as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to the warrants offered thereby. Upon receipt of payment and the warrant certificate properly completed and duly executed at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent or any other office indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will, as soon as practicable, forward the purchased securities. If less than all of the warrants represented by the warrant certificate are exercised, a new warrant certificate will be issued for the remaining warrants.
 Enforceability of Rights of Holders of Warrants
        Each warrant agent will act solely as our agent under the applicable warrant agreement and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust with any holder of any warrant. A single bank or trust company may act as warrant agent for more than one issue of warrants. A warrant agent will have no duty or responsibility to initiate any proceedings at law or otherwise, or to make any demand upon us. Any holder of a warrant may, without the consent of the related warrant agent or the holder of any other warrant, enforce by appropriate legal action its right to exercise, and receive the securities purchasable upon exercise of, that holder's warrants.

 Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees
        We may issue debt securities in one or more distinct series. This section summarizes the terms of the debt securities that are common to all series. Most of the financial terms and other specific terms of any series of debt securities that we offer will be described in a prospectus supplement to be attached to the front of this prospectus. Since the terms of specific debt securities may differ from the general information
10

Table of Contents
we have provided below, if any information contained in a prospectus supplement contradicts the information below, you should rely on information in the prospectus supplement.
        The debt securities will be governed by an "indenture" to be entered into by us, any guarantor and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association as trustee (the "trustee"). An indenture is a contract between us and a financial institution acting as trustee. The trustee has two main roles. First, the trustee can enforce the rights of holders of the debt securities under the indenture against us if we default. There are some limitations on the extent to which the trustee acts on behalf of holders of the debt securities, described below under "—Events of Default." Second, the trustee performs certain administrative duties for us.
        The debt securities will be either senior debt securities or subordinated debt securities. We will issue the senior debt securities under a senior indenture between us, any guarantor and the trustee. We will issue the subordinated debt securities under a subordinated indenture between us, any guarantor and the trustee. The senior indenture and the subordinated indenture are collectively referred to in this prospectus as the indenture. Any debt securities issued by us may be guaranteed by one or more of our subsidiaries, each of which we refer to in this section as a guarantor. Unless otherwise specified in a prospectus supplement the debt securities will be direct unsecured obligations of Boot Barn.
        Because this section is a summary, it does not describe every aspect of the debt securities, the indenture, and any guarantee of any debt securities. We urge you to read the indenture because it, and not this description, defines your rights as a holder of debt securities. For example, in this section, we use capitalized words to signify terms that are specifically defined in the indenture. Some of the definitions are repeated in this prospectus, but for the rest you will need to read the indenture. We have filed the form of the indenture as an exhibit to the registration statement that we have filed with the SEC. See "Where You Can Find More Information," below, for information on how to obtain a copy of the indenture. In addition, most of the financial terms and other specific terms of any series of debt securities that we offer will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement.
 General
        Each series of debt securities, unless specified otherwise in the prospectus supplement, will be unsecured obligations of Boot Barn. Any senior unsecured debt securities that we issue will rank equally with all other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of us. Any subordinated debt securities that we issue will be expressly subordinated in right of payment to the prior payment in full of our senior indebtedness. In addition, unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the debt securities will be structurally subordinated to all existing and future liabilities, including trade payables, of our subsidiaries that do not guarantee the debt securities, and the claims of creditors of those subsidiaries, including trade creditors, will have priority as to the assets and cash flows of those subsidiaries.
        Any debt securities proposed to be sold under this prospectus and the attached prospectus supplement ("offered debt securities") and any debt securities issuable upon conversion or exchange of other offered securities ("underlying debt securities"), may be issued under the indenture in one or more series.
        You should read the prospectus supplement for the terms of the offered debt securities, including the following:
•
the title of the debt securities and whether the debt securities will be senior debt securities or subordinated debt securities of Boot Barn; 

•
the total principal amount of the debt securities and any limit on the total principal amount of debt securities of the series; 

•
the price or prices at which Boot Barn will offer the debt securities;
11

Table of Contents
•
if not the entire principal amount of the debt securities, the portion of the principal amount payable upon acceleration of the maturity of the debt securities or how this portion will be determined; 

•
the date or dates, or how the date or dates will be determined or extended, when the principal of the debt securities will be payable; 

•
the interest rate or rates, which may be fixed or variable, that the debt securities will bear, if any, or how the rate or rates will be determined, the date or dates from which any interest will accrue or how the date or dates will be determined, the interest payment dates, any record dates for these payments and the basis upon which interest will be calculated, if other than that of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months; 

•
any optional redemption provisions; 

•
any sinking fund or other provisions that would obligate us to repurchase or otherwise redeem the debt securities; 

•
if other than U.S. dollars, the currency or currencies of the debt securities; 

•
whether the amount of payments of principal, premium or interest, if any, on the debt securities will be determined with reference to an index, formula or other method, which could be based on one or more currencies, commodities, equity indices or other indices, and how these amounts will be determined; 

•
the place or places, if any, other than or in addition to the corporate trust office of the trustee, of payment, transfer, conversion and/or exchange of the debt securities; 

•
if the denominations in which the offered debt securities will be issued are other than denominations of $2,000 or any integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof; 

•
the applicability of defeasance provisions of the indenture and any provisions in modification of, in addition to, or in lieu of, any of these provisions; 

•
any provisions granting special rights to the holders of the debt securities upon the occurrence of specified events; 

•
any changes or additions to the events of default or covenants contained in the indenture; 

•
whether the debt securities will be convertible into or exchangeable for any other securities and the applicable terms and conditions; 

•
the terms of any guarantees by any of our subsidiaries; 

•
subordination provisions, if any, that will apply, to the extent different from those set forth below; 

•
the form of note or other instrument representing the debt if not issued in book entry form; and 

•
any other terms of the debt securities.
 Covenants
        The supplemental indenture with respect to any particular series of debt securities may contain covenants including, without limitation, covenants restricting or limiting:
•
the incurrence of additional debt, including guarantees, by us and our subsidiaries; 

•
the making of various payments, including dividends, by us and our subsidiaries; 

•
our business activities and those of our subsidiaries; 

•
the issuance of other securities by our subsidiaries;
12

Table of Contents
•
asset dispositions; 

•
sale-leaseback transactions; 

•
transactions with affiliates; 

•
a change of control; 

•
the incurrence of liens; and 

•
mergers and consolidations involving us and our subsidiaries.
        For purposes of this prospectus, any reference to the payment of principal of or premium or interest, if any, on debt securities will include additional amounts if required by the terms of the debt securities, subject to the maximum offering amount under this prospectus.
        The indenture does not limit the amount of debt securities that may be issued thereunder from time to time. The indenture also provides that there may be more than one trustee thereunder, with respect to one or more different series of indenture securities. See "—Resignation of Trustee," below. At a time when two or more trustees are acting under the indenture, each with respect to only certain series, the term "indenture securities" means the one or more series of debt securities with respect to which each respective trustee is acting. In the event that there is more than one trustee under the indenture, the powers and trust obligations of each trustee described in this prospectus will extend only to the one or more series of indenture securities for which it is trustee. If two or more trustees are acting under the indenture, then the indenture securities for which each trustee is acting would be treated as if issued under separate indentures.
        We have the ability to issue indenture securities with terms different from those of indenture securities previously issued and, without the consent of the holders thereof, to reopen a previous issue of a series of indenture securities and issue additional indenture securities of that series unless the reopening was restricted when that series was created.
 Methods of Calculating and Paying Interest on our Debt Securities
        Each series of our debt securities will bear interest at a fixed or variable rate per annum shown on the front cover of the prospectus supplement under which that series is issued.
 Provisions Relating Only to the Senior Debt Securities
        The senior debt securities will rank equally in right of payment with all of our other senior and unsubordinated debt and senior in right of payment to any of our subordinated debt, including the subordinated debt securities. The senior debt securities will be effectively subordinated to all of our secured debt and to all debt, including trade debt, of our subsidiaries, except as to subsidiaries that guarantee the debt. We will disclose the amount of our secured debt in the prospectus supplement.
 Provisions Relating Only to the Subordinated Debt Securities
        The subordinated debt securities will rank junior in right of payment to all of our senior indebtedness. Senior indebtedness will be defined to include all notes or other evidences of debt not expressed to be subordinate or junior in right of payment to any of our other debt. The debt will be structurally subordinated to all debt, including trade debt, of our subsidiaries, except as to subsidiaries that guarantee the debt.
        If the offered securities are subordinated debt securities, the supplemental indenture may provide that no cash payment of principal, interest and any premium on the subordinated debt securities may be made:
•
if we fail to pay when due any amounts on any senior indebtedness;
13

Table of Contents
•
if our property is, or we are, involved in any voluntary or involuntary liquidation or bankruptcy; and 

•
in other instances specified in the supplemental indenture.
 Conversion or Exchange Rights
        If any series of our debt securities are convertible or exchangeable, the applicable prospectus supplement will specify:
•
the type of securities into which it may be converted or exchanged; 

•
the conversion price or exchange ratio, or its method of calculation; and 

•
how the conversion price or exchange ratio may be adjusted if our debt securities are redeemed.
 Events of Default
        Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the following will be events of default with respect to any series of debt securities or guarantees:
•
default for 30 days in the payment when due of interest on the debt securities; 

•
default in payment when due of the principal of or any premium on the debt securities; 

•
default in the performance or breach of various covenants after applicable notice and/or grace period; and 

•
various events of bankruptcy or insolvency with respect to us.
        The applicable prospectus supplement will describe any additional events of default.
        If an event of default occurs with respect to debt securities of a series then outstanding and is continuing, then the trustee or the holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the debt securities of that series then outstanding, by a notice in writing to Boot Barn (and to the trustee if given by the holders), may declare the principal amount (or, if the debt securities of that series are original issue discount securities, such portion of the principal amount as may be specified in the terms of that series) of, premium, if any, and accrued interest on all of the debt securities of that series to be due and payable immediately, and the same (or specified portion thereof) shall become immediately due and payable. A declaration of default under the indenture or under other payment obligations could give rise to cross-defaults and acceleration with respect to the debt securities or such other payment obligations.
        At any time after a declaration of acceleration with respect to debt securities of any series (or of all series, as the case may be) has been made and before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained by the trustee as provided in the indenture, the holders of a majority in principal amount of the debt securities of that series (or of all series, as the case may be) then outstanding, by written notice to Boot Barn and the trustee, may rescind such declaration and its consequences under the circumstances specified in the indenture.
        The indenture will provide that no such rescission shall affect any subsequent default or impair any right consequent thereon.
        With respect to the debt securities of any series, the holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the debt securities of such series then outstanding shall have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee, provided that:
•
such direction shall not be in conflict with any rule of law or with the indenture;
14

Table of Contents
•
the trustee may take any other action deemed proper by the trustee which is not inconsistent with such direction; and 

•
the trustee need not take any action which might involve it in personal liability or be unjustly prejudicial to the holders of debt securities of such series (it being understood that the trustee does not have an affirmative duty to ascertain whether or not any such directions are unduly prejudicial to such holders) not directing.
        No holder of any debt security of any series or any related coupons shall have any right to institute any proceeding, judicial or otherwise, with respect to the indenture, or for the appointment of a receiver or trustee, or for any other remedy hereunder, unless:
•
the holder has previously given written notice to the trustee of a continuing event of default with respect to the debt securities of that series; 

•
the holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the debt securities of that series then outstanding shall have made written request to the trustee to institute proceedings in respect of the event of default in its own name as trustee under the indenture; 

•
such holder or holders have offered to the trustee security or indemnity satisfactory to the trustee against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred in compliance with such request; 

•
the trustee for 60 days after its receipt of such notice, request and offer of security or indemnity, has failed to institute any such proceeding; and 

•
no direction inconsistent with such written request has been given to the trustee during such 60-day period by the holders of a majority or more in principal amount of the debt securities of that series then outstanding.
        However, no holder of a debt security has the right under the indenture to affect, disturb or prejudice the rights of any other holders of debt securities of the same series, or to obtain or to seek to obtain priority or preference over any other of such holders or to enforce any right under the indenture, except in the manner provided in the indenture and for the equal and ratable benefit of all holders of debt securities of the same series.
        Every year we will be required to deliver to the trustee a certificate as to our performance of our obligations under the indenture and as to any defaults.
 Mergers, Consolidations and Certain Sale of Assets
        Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the indenture will provide that we may not:
•
consolidate with or merge into any other person or entity or permit any other person or entity to consolidate with or merge into us in a transaction in which we are not the surviving entity, or 

•
transfer, lease or dispose of all or substantially all of our assets to any other person or entity unless: 

•
the resulting, surviving or transferee entity shall be a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the United States or any state thereof and such resulting, surviving or transferee entity shall expressly assume, by supplemental indenture, executed and delivered in form satisfactory to the trustee, all of our obligations under the debt securities and the indenture; 

•
immediately after giving effect to such transaction (and treating any indebtedness which becomes an obligation of the resulting, surviving or transferee entity as a result of such transaction as having been incurred by such entity at the time of such transaction), no default or event of default would occur or be continuing; and
15

Table of Contents
•
we shall have delivered to the trustee an officers' certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger or transfer and such supplemental indenture (if any) comply with the indenture.
 Modification and Waiver
        Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the indenture will provide that Boot Barn and the trustee may amend or supplement the indenture or the debt securities without notice to or the consent of any holder for clarification, corrections, and legal compliance purposes, including as follows:
•
to cure any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency; 

•
to provide for uncertificated debt securities in addition to or in place of certificated debt securities; 

•
to make any change that does not adversely affect the interests thereunder of any holder; 

•
to qualify the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, or the Trust Indenture Act, or to comply with the requirements of the SEC in order to maintain the qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act; 

•
to evidence the succession of another person to Boot Barn and that person's assumption of Boot Barn's covenants and obligations under the indenture; 

•
to add to Boot Barn's covenants; 

•
to add a guarantor; provided any such supplemental indenture may be signed by Boot Barn, the guarantor providing the guarantee, and the trustee; 

•
to add any additional events of default; 

•
to secure the debt securities; 

•
to establish the form or terms of debt securities; 

•
to evidence the appointment of a successor trustee under the indenture; 

•
to close the indenture with respect to authentication and delivery of additional series of debt securities; or 

•
to supplement the indenture in order to permit the defeasance and discharge of any series of debt securities.
        The indenture will provide that Boot Barn and the trustee may make modifications and amendments to the indenture, and waive past defaults, with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount at maturity of the outstanding debt securities in a series; provided, however, that no such modification or amendment may, without the consent of each holder affected thereby:
•
change the stated maturity of the principal of, or any installment of interest on, any debt security; 

•
reduce the principal amount of, or premium, if any, or interest on, any debt security; 

•
reduce the amount of a debt security's principal that would be due and payable upon a declaration of acceleration, following a default: 

•
change the place of payment of, the currency of payment of principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on, any debt security; 

•
adversely affect any right to convert or exchange any debt security that is convertible or exchangeable; or
16

Table of Contents
•
reduce or postpone any sinking fund or similar provision; or 

•
reduce the stated percentage of outstanding debt securities the consent of whose holders is necessary to modify, or amend the indenture or waive a past default.
 Governing Law; Jury Trial Waiver
        Any issued debt securities and the indenture will be governed by the laws of the state of New York. The indenture provides that Boot Barn, the guarantors and the trustee, and each holder of a debt security by its acceptance thereof, irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, any and all right to trial by jury in any legal proceeding arising out of or relating to the indenture or the debt securities.
 Concerning the Trustee
        The indenture will provide that Wells Fargo Bank, National Association will be the trustee under the indenture for any debt securities issued pursuant hereto, unless another trustee is appointed with respect to a particular series.
        The indenture will provide that, except during the continuance of an event of default or default, the trustee will not be liable, except for the performance of such duties as are specifically set forth in such indenture. If an event of default has occurred and is continuing, the trustee will use the same degree of care and skill in its exercise of the rights and powers vested in it by the indenture as a prudent person would exercise under the circumstances in the conduct of such person's own affairs.
        The indenture and provisions of the Trust Indenture Act incorporated by reference in the indenture contain limitations on the rights of the trustee, should it become our creditor, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases or to realize on certain property received by it in respect of any such claims, as security or otherwise. The trustee is permitted to engage in other transactions; provided, however, that if it acquires any conflicting interest as defined in the Trust Indenture Act, it must eliminate such conflict, apply to the Commission for permission to continue, or resign. The trustee assumes no responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of the information concerning us or our affiliates or any other party contained in this document or the related documents or for any failure by us or any other party to disclose events that may have occurred and may affect the significance or accuracy of such information.
 Defeasance
        The following provisions will be applicable to each series of debt securities unless we state in the applicable prospectus supplement that the provisions of covenant defeasance and full defeasance will not be applicable to that series.
        The indenture will provide that we will be deemed to have paid and will be discharged from any and all obligations in respect of any issued series of debt securities and the provisions of the indenture or will be released from our obligations to comply with covenants relating to those debt securities as described above or in the applicable prospectus supplement, (which may include obligations concerning subordination of our subordinated debt securities) if, among other things:
•
we have irrevocably deposited with the trustee, in trust, money and/or U.S. Government Obligations (as defined in the indenture) that through the payment of interest and principal in respect of those monies and/or U.S. Government Obligations in accordance with their terms, will provide money in an amount sufficient (in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants delivered in writing to the trustee if U.S. Government Obligations are deposited) to pay the principal of, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the series of debt securities on the stated maturity of such payments and any applicable sinking fund or analogous payments in accordance with the terms of the indenture and the debt securities;
17

Table of Contents
•
such defeasance shall not result in a breach, or constitute a default, under the indenture or any other material agreement of Boot Barn; 

•
we have delivered to the trustee either (i) an opinion of counsel to the effect that holders will not recognize additional income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of Boot Barn's exercise of the defeasance or covenant defeasance, or (ii) a ruling directed to the trustee received from the Internal Revenue Service to the same effect as the aforementioned opinion of counsel; and 

•
Boot Barn has delivered to the trustee an officers' certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that all the conditions precedent to full defeasance have been complied with.
        In the event we exercise our option to omit compliance with certain covenants and provisions of the indenture with respect to a series of debt securities and the debt securities are declared due and payable because of the occurrence of an event of default that remains applicable, the amount of money and/or U.S. Government Obligations on deposit with the trustee will be sufficient to pay amounts due on the debt securities at the time of their stated maturity but may not be sufficient to pay amounts due on the debt securities at the time of the acceleration resulting from such event of default, however, we will remain liable for such payments.
        We cannot defease our obligations to register the transfer or exchange of our debt securities; to replace our debt securities that have been stolen, lost or mutilated; to maintain paying agencies; or to hold funds for payment in trust. We may not defease our obligations if there is a continuing event of default on securities issued under the applicable indenture, or if depositing amounts into trust would cause the trustee to have conflicting interests with respect to other of our securities.
 Resignation of Trustee
        The trustee may resign or be removed with respect to one or more series of indenture securities provided that a successor trustee is appointed to act with respect to these series. In the event that two or more persons are acting as trustee with respect to different series of indenture securities under one of the indentures, each of the trustees will be a trustee of a trust separate and apart from the trust administered by any other trustee.
 Guarantees
        The debt securities of any series that we issue may be guaranteed by one or more of our direct or indirect subsidiaries. However, the indentures governing our guaranteed debt securities will not require that any of our subsidiaries be a guarantor of any series of guaranteed debt securities. As a result, the guarantors of any series of our guaranteed debt securities may differ from the guarantors of any other series of guaranteed debt securities. In the event we issue a series of guaranteed debt securities, the specific guarantors of the debt securities of that series will be identified in the applicable prospectus supplement.
        If we issue a series of guaranteed debt securities, a description of some of the terms of the guarantees of those debt securities will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, including any limitations that may be applicable to the guarantee due to other debt arrangements or otherwise. Unless otherwise provided in the prospectus supplement relating to a series of guaranteed debt securities, each guarantor of the debt securities of such series will unconditionally guarantee the due and punctual payment of the principal of, and premium, if any, and interest, if any, on and any other amounts payable with respect to, each debt security of such series and the due and punctual performance of all of our other obligations under the applicable indenture with respect to the debt securities of such series, all in accordance with the terms of such debt securities and the applicable indenture.
18

Table of Contents
        Notwithstanding the foregoing, unless otherwise provided in the prospectus supplement relating to a series of guaranteed debt securities, the applicable indenture will contain provisions to the effect that the obligations of each guarantor under its guarantees and such indenture shall be limited to the maximum amount as will, after giving effect to all other contingent and fixed liabilities of such guarantor, result in the obligations of such guarantor under such guarantees and such indenture not constituting a fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer under applicable law. However, there can be no assurance that, notwithstanding such limitation, a court would not determine that a guarantee constituted a fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer under applicable law. If that were to occur, the court could void the applicable guarantor's obligations under that guarantee, subordinate that guarantee to other debt and other liabilities of that guarantor or take other action detrimental to holders of the debt securities of the applicable series, including directing the holders to return any payments received from the applicable guarantor.
        The applicable prospectus supplement relating to any series of guaranteed debt securities will specify other terms of the applicable guarantees, which may include provisions that allow a guarantor to be released from its obligations under its guarantee under specified circumstances or that provide for one or more guarantees to be secured by specified collateral.
        Unless otherwise expressly stated in the applicable prospectus supplement, each guarantee will be the unsubordinated and unsecured obligation of the applicable guarantor and will rank on a parity in right of payment with all other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness and guarantees of such guarantor. Each guarantee (other than a secured guarantee) will be effectively subordinated to all existing and future secured indebtedness and secured guarantees of the applicable guarantor to the extent of the value of the collateral securing that indebtedness and those guarantees. Consequently, in the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation, dissolution, reorganization or similar proceeding with respect to any guarantor that has provided an unsecured guarantee of any debt securities, the holders of that guarantor's secured indebtedness and secured guarantees will be entitled to proceed directly against the collateral that secures that secured indebtedness or those secured guarantees, as the case may be, and such collateral will not be available for satisfaction of any amount owed by such guarantor under its unsecured indebtedness and unsecured guarantees, including its unsecured guarantees of any debt securities, until that secured debt and those secured guarantees are satisfied in full. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable prospectus supplement, the indentures will not limit the ability of any guarantor to incur secured indebtedness or issue secured guarantees.
        Unless otherwise expressly stated in the applicable prospectus supplement, each secured guarantee will be an unsubordinated obligation of the applicable guarantor and will rank on a parity in right of payment with all other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness and guarantees of such guarantor, except that such secured guarantee will effectively rank senior to such guarantor's unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness and guarantees in respect of claims against the collateral securing that secured guarantee.
 Global Securities
        We may issue debt securities as registered securities in book-entry form only. A global security represents one or any other number of individual debt securities. All debt securities represented by the same global security have the same terms.
        Each debt security issued in book-entry form will be represented by a global security that we deposit with and register in the name of a financial institution or its nominee that we select. The financial institution that we select for this purpose is called the depository. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York, known as DTC, will be the depository for all debt securities issued in book-entry form. So long as DTC or its nominee is
19

Table of Contents
the registered owner of a global security, DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the global security for all purposes under the indenture.
        A global security may not be transferred to or registered in the name of anyone other than the depository or its nominee, unless special termination situations arise. As a result of these arrangements, the depository, or its nominee, will be the sole registered owner and holder of all debt securities represented by a global security, and investors will be permitted to own only beneficial interests in a global security. Beneficial interests must be held by means of an account with a broker, bank or other financial institution that in turn has an account with the depository or with another institution that has an account with the depository. Thus, an investor whose security is represented by a global security will not be a holder of the debt security, but only an indirect holder of a beneficial interest in the global security.
        As an indirect holder, an investor's rights relating to a global security will be governed by the account rules of the investor's financial institution and of the depository, as well as general laws relating to securities transfers. The depository that holds the global security will be considered the holder of the debt securities represented by the global security.
        If debt securities are issued only in the form of a global security, an investor should be aware of the following:
•
an investor cannot cause the debt securities to be registered in his or her name, and cannot obtain certificates for his or her interest in the debt securities, except in the special situations we describe below; 

•
an investor will be an indirect holder and must look to his or her own bank or broker for payments on the debt securities and protection of his or her legal rights relating to the debt securities; 

•
an investor may not be able to pledge his or her interest in a global security in circumstances where certificates representing the debt securities must be delivered to the lender or other beneficiary of the pledge in order for the pledge to be effective; 

•
the depository's policies, which may change from time to time, will govern payments, transfers, exchanges and other matters relating to an investor's interest in a global security. We and the trustee have no responsibility for any aspect of the depository's actions or for its records of ownership interests in a global security. We and the trustee also do not supervise the depository in any way; 

•
DTC requires that those who purchase and sell interests in a global security deposited in its book-entry system use immediately available funds. Your broker or bank may also require you to use immediately available funds when purchasing or selling interests in a global security; and 

•
financial institutions that participate in the depository's book-entry system, and through which an investor holds its interest in a global security, may also have their own policies affecting payments, notices and other matters relating to the debt security. There may be more than one financial intermediary in the chain of ownership for an investor. We do not monitor and are not responsible for the actions of any of those intermediaries.
        Generally, a global security will be terminated and interests in it will be exchanged for certificates in non-global form, referred to as certificated securities only in the following instances:
•
if the depository notifies us and the trustee that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depository for that global security; 

•
if the depository ceases to be a clearing agency and we do not appoint another institution to act as depository within 90 days; 

•
if we determine that we wish to terminate that global security; or
20

Table of Contents
•
if an event of default has occurred with regard to the debt securities represented by that global security and has not been cured or waived, and the owner of beneficial interests in the global security requests that certificated securities be delivered; we discuss defaults above under "Events of Default."
        The prospectus supplement may list situations for terminating a global security that would apply only to the particular series of debt securities covered by the prospectus supplement. If a global security is terminated, only the depository, and not we or the applicable trustee, is responsible for deciding the names of the institutions in whose names the debt securities represented by the global security will be registered and, therefore, who will be the holders of those debt securities. In connection with any proposed exchange of a certificated security for a global security, Boot Barn or DTC shall be required to provide or cause to be provided to the trustee all information necessary to allow the trustee to comply with any applicable tax reporting obligations, including without limitation any cost basis reporting obligations under Internal Revenue Code Section 6045. The trustee may rely on information provided to it and shall have no responsibility to verify or ensure the accuracy of such information.
 Payment and Paying Agent
        Unless specified otherwise in a prospectus supplement, in the event certificated registered debt securities are issued, the holders of certificated registered debt securities will be able to receive payments of principal and of interest on their debt securities at the office of the paying agent. All payments of interest may be received at the offices of such paying agent upon presentation of certificated debt securities and all payments of principal may be received at such offices upon surrender of the debt securities. We also have the option of mailing checks or making wire transfers to the registered holders of the debt securities. Unless specified otherwise in a prospectus supplement, we will maintain a paying agent for the debt securities in the continental United Stated at all times that payments are to be made in respect of the debt securities and, if and so long as the debt securities remain outstanding. The transferor of any security shall provide or cause to be provided to the trustee all information necessary to allow the trustee to comply with any applicable tax reporting obligations, including without limitation any cost basis reporting obligations under Internal Revenue Code Section 6045. The trustee may rely on information provided to it and shall have no responsibility to verify or ensure the accuracy of such information.

 Description of Depository Shares
        We may issue fractional shares of preferred stock, rather than full shares of preferred stock. If we do so, we may issue receipts for depository shares that each represent a fraction of a share of a particular series of preferred stock. A related prospectus supplement will indicate that fraction. The shares of preferred stock represented by depository shares will be deposited under a depository agreement between us and a bank or trust company that is selected by us, which we refer to as the "bank depository." Each owner of a depository share will be entitled to all the right, preferences and privileges of the preferred stock represented by the depository share. The depository share will be evidenced by depository receipts issued pursuant to the depository agreement. Depository receipts will be distributed to those persons purchasing the fractional shares of preferred stock in accordance with the terms of the offering.
        The forms of the depository agreement and the depository receipts relating to any particular issue of depository shares will be filed with the SEC each time we issue depository shares, and any prospectus supplement relating to any particular depository shares will describe, among other things, the following:
•
the material terms of the depository shares and of the underlying preferred stock; 

•
the identity of the bank depository and the material terms of the depository agreement; 

•
any material provisions relating to the issuance, payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the depository shares; and
21

Table of Contents
•
any applicable material United States federal income tax considerations.

 Selling Stockholders
        Information about selling stockholders, if any, including their identities and the common stock to be registered on their behalf, will be set forth in a prospectus supplement, in a post-effective amendment or in filings we make with the SEC under the Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus.
        All of the common stock currently held by the selling stockholders was issued and outstanding as of the date of the filing of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. Selling stockholders shall not sell any of our common stock pursuant to this prospectus until we have identified such selling stockholders, any relationship any selling stockholder has had with us in the three years prior to any such sale, the total number of shares held by each selling stockholder before and after the sale and the number of shares of common stock being offered for resale by such selling stockholders in a subsequent prospectus supplement. However, the selling stockholders may sell or transfer all or a portion of their common stock pursuant to any available exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

 Plan of Distribution
        We and/or selling stockholders may sell the securities in and outside the United States through underwriters or dealers, directly to purchasers, including our affiliates, through agents, or through a combination of any of these methods. The prospectus supplement will include the following information:
•
the terms of the offering; 

•
the names of any underwriters, dealers or agents; 

•
the name or names of any managing underwriter or underwriters; 

•
the purchase price of the securities; 

•
the net proceeds from the sale of the securities; 

•
any delayed delivery arrangements; 

•
any underwriting discounts, commissions and other items constituting underwriters' compensation; 

•
any public offering price; 

•
any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers; 

•
any commissions paid to agents; 

•
the terms of any arrangement entered into with any dealer or agent; and 

•
any information about selling stockholders, if applicable.
 Sale Through Underwriters or Dealers
        If underwriters are used in the sale of any of these securities, the underwriters will acquire the securities for their own account. The underwriters may resell the securities from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Underwriters may offer securities to the public either through underwriting syndicates represented by one or more managing underwriters or directly by one or more firms acting as underwriters. Unless we inform you otherwise in any prospectus supplement, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the securities will be subject to certain conditions, and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all the offered securities if they purchase any of them. The underwriters may change
22

Table of Contents
from time to time any public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers.
        During and after an offering through underwriters, the underwriters may purchase and sell the securities in the open market. These transactions may include overallotment and stabilizing transactions and purchases to cover syndicate short positions created in connection with the offering. The underwriters may also impose a penalty bid, which means that selling concessions allowed to syndicate members or other broker-dealers for the offered securities sold for their account may be reclaimed by the syndicate if the offered securities are repurchased by the syndicate in stabilizing or covering transactions. These activities may stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of the offered securities, which may be higher than the price that might otherwise prevail in the open market. If commenced, the underwriters may discontinue these activities at any time.
        Some or all of the securities that we offer though this prospectus may be new issues of securities with no established trading market. Any underwriters to whom we sell these securities for public offering and sale may make a market in those securities, but they will not be obligated to and they may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. Accordingly, we cannot assure you of the liquidity of, or continued trading markets for, any securities that we offer.
        If dealers are used in the sale of securities, we will sell the securities to them as principals. They may then resell those securities to the public at varying prices determined by the dealers at the time of resale. We will include in the prospectus supplement the names of the dealers and the terms of the transaction.
 Direct Sales and Sales Through Agents
        We and/or selling stockholders may sell the securities directly, and not through underwriters or agents. Securities may also be sold through agents designated from time to time. In the prospectus supplement, we will name any agent involved in the offer or sale of the offered securities, and we will describe any commissions payable to the agent. Unless we inform you otherwise in the prospectus supplement, any agent will agree to use its reasonable best efforts to solicit purchases for the period of its appointment.
        We and/or selling stockholders may sell the securities directly to institutional investors or others who may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act, as amended, or the Securities Act, with respect to any sale of those securities. We will describe the terms of any such sales in the prospectus supplement.
 Delayed Delivery Contracts
        If we so indicate in the prospectus supplement, we and/or selling stockholders may authorize agents, underwriters or dealers to solicit offers from certain types of institutions to purchase securities from us or selling stockholders, if applicable, at the public offering price under delayed delivery contracts. These contracts would provide for payment and delivery on a specified date in the future. The contracts would be subject only to those conditions described in the prospectus supplement. The prospectus supplement will describe the commission payable for solicitation of those contracts.
 Hedging Transactions
        In connection with distributions of the securities pursuant hereto, selling stockholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions. In connection with such transactions, broker-dealers or other financial institutions may engage in short sales of the common stock in the course of hedging the positions they assume with selling stockholders. Selling stockholders may also sell common stock short and redeliver the shares to close out such short positions. Selling stockholders may also enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions which require the delivery to such broker-dealer or other financial institution of shares offered by this prospectus,
23

Table of Contents
which shares such broker-dealer or other financial institution may resell pursuant to this prospectus (as supplemented or amended to reflect such transaction). Selling stockholders may also pledge shares to a broker-dealer or other financial institution, and, upon a default, such broker-dealer or other financial institution, may effect sales of the pledged shares pursuant to this prospectus (as supplemented or amended to reflect such transaction).
 General Information
        We and/or selling stockholders may have agreements with the agents, dealers and underwriters to indemnify them against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute with respect to payments that the agents, dealers or underwriters may be required to make. Agents, dealers and underwriters may be customers of, engage in transactions with or perform services for, us or selling stockholders in the ordinary course of their businesses.

 Legal Matters
        The validity of the securities offered hereby has been passed upon for us by Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP, New York, New York. The validity of the guarantees of Sheplers, Inc. have been passed upon for us by Biggs Paul LLC with respect to matters of Kansas law. The validity of the guarantees of RCC Western Stores, Inc. have been passed upon for us by Gunderson, Palmer, Nelson & Ashmore, LLP with respect to matters of South Dakota law. Certain partners of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP are limited partners in a partnership that is a limited partner of the Freeman Spogli & Co. investment fund that owns equity interests of us.

 Experts
        The consolidated financial statements incorporated in this prospectus by reference from the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended April 1, 2017, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report, which is incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

 Where You Can Find More Information
        We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-3 (including exhibits, schedules and amendments) under the Securities Act with respect to the securities offered pursuant hereto. This prospectus does not contain all the information set forth in the registration statement. For further information about us and the securities to be sold pursuant hereto, you should refer to the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus relating to the contents of any contract, agreement or other document are not necessarily complete, and, in each instance, we encourage you to read in its entirety the copy of the contract, agreement or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement. Whenever this prospectus refers to any contract, agreement or other document, you should refer to the exhibits that are a part of the registration statement for a copy of the contract, agreement or document.
        You may read and copy all or any portion of the registration statement or any other information we file at the SEC's public reference room at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1580, Washington, D.C. 20549. You can request copies of these documents, upon payment of a duplicating fee, by writing to the SEC. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information about the operation of the public reference rooms. Our SEC filings, including the registration statement, are also available to you on the SEC's website (http://www.sec.gov).
        We are subject to the information and periodic reporting requirements of the Exchange Act. Under the Exchange Act, we file annual, quarterly and current reports, as well as proxy statements and other
24

Table of Contents
information with the SEC. These periodic reports, proxy statements and other information are available for inspection and copying at the SEC's public reference room and the website of the SEC referred to above. We also maintain a website at www.bootbarn.com. You may access our periodic reports, proxy statements and other information free of charge at our website as soon as reasonably practicable after such material is electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC. Except as expressly stated herein, the information contained on our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus, and you should not consider any information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website as part of this prospectus or in deciding whether to purchase our securities. See "Incorporation of Documents by Reference."

 Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference
        The SEC allows us to incorporate into this prospectus information we file with the SEC in other documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus and information we later file with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any future filings made with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act, as amended, until all of the securities that are part of this offering have been sold. The documents we have incorporated by reference are:
•
our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended April 1, 2017, as filed with the SEC on June 7, 2017; 

•
our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A, as filed with the SEC on July 20, 2017; 

•
our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, for the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2017, as filed with the SEC on November 6, 2017 

•
our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, for the fiscal quarter ended July 1, 2017, as filed with the SEC on August 2, 2017; 

•
our Current Report on Form 8-K, as filed with the SEC on August 31, 2017; 

•
our Current Report on Form 8-K, as filed with the SEC on June 1, 2017 (except as otherwise provided therein); 

•
the description of our common stock contained in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A, as filed with the SEC on October 28, 2014, including any amendment or report filed for the purpose of updating such description; and 

•
all documents filed by us with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act (Commission File Number 001-36711) after (i) the date of this registration statement and prior to its effectiveness and (ii) the date of this prospectus and before the completion of the offering contemplated hereby.
        Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus will be deemed modified, superseded or replaced for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus modifies, supersedes or replaces such statement.
        You may request, orally or in writing, a copy of any or all of the documents incorporated by reference herein. These documents will be provided to you at no cost, by contacting us at 15345 Barranca Parkway, Irvine, California, 92618, (949) 453-4400. In addition, copies of any or all of the documents incorporated by reference herein may be accessed at our website at www.investor.bootbarn.com. Other than the documents specifically set forth above, the information contained on our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus, and you should not consider any information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website as part of this prospectus or in deciding whether to purchase our securities.
25

Table of Contents
        We have authorized anyone to provide any information or to make any representations other than those contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or in any free writing prospectuses we have prepared. We take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you.
        You should read the information in this prospectus together with the information in the documents incorporated by reference.
26

Table of Contents

$300,000,000

Boot Barn Holdings, Inc.
Common stock
Preferred Stock
Warrants
Debt Securities
Depository Shares

Prospectus

The date of this prospectus is December 12, 2017